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The meeting was called to order at 10.10 a.m.

AGENDA ITEM 126: MEASURES TO PREVENT INTERNATIONAL TERRORISM WHICH ENDANGE~~ OR
TAKES INNOCENT HUMAN LIVES OR JEOPARDIZES FUNDAMENTAL f'REBDOMS AND STUDY OF THE
UNDERLYING CAUSES OF THOSE FORMS OF TERRORISM AND ACTS OF VIOLENCE WHICH LI~ IN
MISERY, FRU:>TRATION, GIHEVANCE ANn DRSPI\IR AND WHIC~l CAUSE SOMF. PEOPLE TO SACRIFICE
HUMAN LIVES, INCLUDING THEIR OWN, IN AN ATTRMPT TO EFFECT RADICAL CHANGES
(continued) (A/42/5l9 and Corr.l ~nd Add.l, documents referred to on pages 2 and 3
of document A/C.6/42/L.11 A/42/lql and Add.1-31 A/42/5~4, A/C.6/42/L.2)

(a) RI~PORT OF THE SECRI·;'rAHY-GENERAL

(b) CONVr"HNG, UNDER THE AUSPICES OF THE UNITED NATIONS, OF AN INTERNATIONAL
CONFERENCE TO DEFINE TERRORH>M AND '1'0 DIFFERENTIATE IT FROM THE STRUGGLE OF
PEOPLES J.<"OR NATIONAL LIBERATIm~

1. Mr. MBURI (United Republic of Ta~zania) said that when the item (
international t: rrorism had been introduced for the first time in the General
Assembly, the 35 States membdrs of the Ad Hoc Committee had been optimistic that
practical measureb of co-operation for the speedy elimination of the problem could
be adopted. At the fortieth session, States had be~n urged to co-operate in order
to contribute to the progressive elimination of the causes of international
terrorism. Half-way through the forty-second session, delegations we(e still
looking for ways to combat terrorism.

2. Although it was true that there was no precise and universally acceptable
definition of terrorism, it was recognizable when it appeared. In any case, it had
become a tactical and strategic tool used by individuals, groups and some regimes
to achieve their goals. The problem of defining terrorism arose because an act
could be terroristic to some and heroic to others, which had sometimes led to the
actions of legitimate freedom fighters being'declared terroristic.

3. Before the issue of terrorism had be~n raised in the General Assembly, States
had managed to punish the CUlprits hecause they could e3sily differentiate between
genuine efforts at self-determination and individually motivated terrorist acts.
However, the lack of co-operation among States, toqethe: with the new dimension
taken on by international relations, had made it necessary to bring the phenomenon
to the attention of the international community

4. His del,~gation considered that a misunderstandinq had ari!:en about the concept
of terrorism. What was important was to determine whether acts whicil appeared to
\:is! terroristic were acts legitimizerl t·y international iaw or not. AlthOugh the
General Assembly, in resolution 40/61, had unequivocally condemned al~ forms of
tr'rrorism, the resolution did not specl fy what eype of acts were terroristic.
However, paragraph 9 urged States to contribute to the elimination of the causes
underlying terrorism and to pay special attention to all situations, including
colonialism, racism and situations involving mass and flagrant violations of human
rights and fundamental freedoms and those involving alien occupation, that might
give rise to international terrnrism. Paragraph q implied that it was necessary to
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differentiate between terrorism and legitimate causes
ConsequentlY, assertions that there should be automatic
motive should be treated ~ith caution, since that would
punishing innocent people.

the effort to combat it.
extradition regardless of
involve the risk of

5. Equally dangerous was an0ther aspect of terrorism, State terrorism, as
committed by South Africa against its people and its neighbours, and as committed
also against the Palest\ni.ans and in other parts of the globe. In his delegation's
view that type of terrorism constituted a violation of the territorial integrity
and sovereignty of other States, and retarded the self-determination of peoples.

6. Tanzania was gratifieu by the consensus that was emerging in the united
Nations on the combat~ng of terrorism. However, that convergence of interests
should not be used as a pretext for suppressing the legitimate struggle of
liberation movements, or used as an excuse for interfering in the affairs of
independent and sovereign States. With that in mind, and despite the misgivings
expressed by some delegations, his delegation would support ne\~ efforts to reach
agreement on a definition of terrorism, and did not feel that seeking a precise
definition would be a waste of resources.

7. Some acts of terroris~ were carried out by inrividuals, groups or
organizations ttat had been denied any other way of overcoming oppression Hence
the need to tackle the underlying causes of the problem. In that context, it would
not be out of place to reactivate the Ad Hoc Committee on International Terrorism,
which could be a useful instr.lment for~thing out the difficulties in regard to
the convening of an international conference (1 the topic, which Tanzania supported.

8. ~anzania had acceded to the 1963 Tokyo Convention on Offences and Certain
Other Acts Committed o~ Board Aircraft, the 1970 Hague Convention for the
Suppression of Unlawful Seizure of Aircraft and the 1971 Montreal Convention for
the Suppression ot Unlawful Acts against the Safety of Civil Aviation. It was
currently in the process of acceding to the 1973 Convention on the Prevention and
Punishment of Crimes against Internationally Protected Persons, including
Diplomatic Agents, and the 1979 International Convention against the Taking of
Hostages.

9. Terrorism could be defeated only by eliminating all forms of injustice, by
further international co-operation, through lhe exchange of information, by not
allowing countries to be used by terrorists and by acceding to international
instruments.

10. Mr" KOT:3JoW (Bulgaria) said that his delegation attached great importancp to
the item under consiCleration and was concerned by the recent growth of
international terrorism, which had provoked outrage throughout the world. Bulgaria
had reiterated its position on the mattpr in a number of important international
forums, and had explained it in detail in the letter dated 23 July 1987 from the
Permanent Representatives of Bulgaria and other socialist countries contained in
document A/42/416.
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11. Bulgaria had always opposed and consistently condemned international terrorism
in all its forms, and had co-operated actively with other Mnmber States. His
delegation was convinced that terrorism could be completp1y eliminated by combating
its manifestations, while removing its underlying social and political caus~s. At
the same time, it regarded equating international terrorism with the struggle of
national liberation movements as inadmissible. The Syrian proposal to convene an
international conference was a particularly important initiative in that regard,
which would contribute to the furthering ~f international co-operation in the
field. The effort to differentiate international terrorism from the struggle for
national liberation did not, of course, lessen the necessity of adopting concrete
measures to eliminate terrorism"

12. His delegation resolutely condemned military, political and other kinds of
pressure against sovereign States, as well as the practice of terrorism in
relations with other States and peoples. In ma~v cases, acts ot terrorism were the
result of equally reprehensible phenomena such as forei~n occupation, annexation
and other forms of violence.

13. The period between the fortieth and forty-second sessions had shown
unambiguously that the strengthening of int~rnational co-operation in the
prevpntion and suppression of terrorism remained an urgent is~ue. Different groups
of States had adopted different approaches. His delegation considered that urgent
practical measures should be taken bilaterally and mUltilaterally, and also within
the framework of the United Nations, for which General Assembly resolution 40/61
provided a solid basis. Bulgaria had complIed strictly with the provisions and
recommendations of that resolution, aD evidenced by the recent decision of its
Government to accede to the 1979 International Convention against the Taking of
Hostages, so that Bulgaria was now a party to the principal multilateral agreements
on the subject. His country was convinced that the accession of States which had
not yet become parties to the relevant agreements would contribute to the
elimination of the barriers to effective international co-operation.

14. Of particular importance was the adoption of essential measures to implement
the provisions of the international legal instruments concerning terrorism.
Bulgaria had introduc~d effective legal barriers and encouraged public intolerance
of terrorist acts. It was also a party to bilateral treaties on legal assistance
con~erninq criminal acts, including the punishment or extradition of those who
perpetrated them.

15. His delegation believed that considerable opportunitles existed to establish a
solid international legal basis that would facilitate bilateral and multilateral
co-operation among States. In that connection, it welcomed the activities of the
International Civil Aviation Organization and the International Maritime
Organization, and considered thal fuller use could be made of the potential of the
United Nations. It further believed that States should comply strictly with the
universally aCknowledged principles and norms of international law. It was
likewise important to identify the underlying causes of international terrorism.
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16. It was th,· opinion of his delegation that the future of international
co-operation in that regard lay in the elahoration of a basic document, which
should provide, inter alia, for unconditional condemnation of internation~l

terrorism, whatever the motives for which terrorist a~ts were com~itted, strict
conformity of any method~ to combat international terr~rism with the gp.nerally
accepted principles and norms of international law, an unconditional guarantee of
the sovereign right of all peoples to choose the cour~e ard forrr. of their
development, and recognition of their right to self-determination and the
legitimacy of the struggle of national liberation movements, abstention fr0m the
use or threat of force in international r~lations, strengthening of trust among
States, participation in existing conventions and co-operation in the conclusion of
new agreements, and the mandatory punishrr.ent of persons guilty of acts of
international, -:rocism, including where necessary their extradition.

17. His delegation reaftirmed Bulgaria's readiness to co-operate with other States
and to consider any proposal te that end.

18. Mr. KOZUBEK (Czechoslovakia) daid that international terrorism was a very
grave problem, which had repercuRsions upon relatio~s among States and adversely
affected the development of international co-operaticn, in some cases, it
constituted a threat to international peace and security. Czechoslovakia
unequivocally condemned international terrorism in all its forms and
manifestations, and terrorist methods, whether used by individuals, groups and
organizations or by States, as mentioned in General Assembly resolution 39/159. At
the same time, it opposed all attempts to equate the nati~na\ liberation struggle,
which was based on the inalienable right of nations to self-determination, with
acts of international terrorism. lIis delegation therefore supported the ;.:>roposal
of the Syrian Arab Republic to convene a conference on the matt~r under United
Nations auspices.

19. Prevention of terrorism received great attention in Czechoslovakip, as
attested to by the fact that not a single case of terrorism had been reported in
the country in re~ent years. Severe punishment of terrorist acts ~ac provided for
under a number of provi~ions in the Penal Code. Czechoslovakia was also ~ party to
the Conventions of Tokyo, The Hague and Montreal conce~ning the protection of civil
aviation, and to the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of Crimes against
Internationally Protected Persons. It was shortly to accede to the International
Convention against the Taking of Hostages.

20. His delegation appreciated the efforts of the United Nations to era~icatc

international terrorism, and was of the opinion that the joint constructive
approach set forth in General Assembly resolution 40/61 should be not only
confirmed, but further elaborated. That was the purpose of the letter dated
23 July 1987 from the representatives of Czechoslovakia and o' her Socialist
countries addressed 0 the Secretary-General (A/42/41Ii), which Sdt forth the
position of the socialist countries on international terrorism, and offered
p.oposals the implementation of which could contribut~ to the struggle against that
da.,ge rous phenomenon.
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21. In his view, the possible improvement nf coo-operation between States in that
connection should be discusse,' in more det, In addition to tilateral agreements
on the extradition of the perpetrators of terrorist acts and bilateral or regional
agreements on mutual co-operation in the prevention and punishment of such acts, it
would be useful to draft in an appropriate form the bases of co-operation among
States in combating international terrorism. That task should be dealt with within
the framework of the United Nations, posaibly by the Ad Hoc Committee on .
International ~errorism.

22. His delegation also appreciated the efforts e~erted bV the International Civil
Aviation Ornanization (ICAO) and the International Maritime Organization (IMO). It
welcomud the e,aboration, in ICAO, of a supplementary protocul to the Montr~al

Convention for the Suppression of UnlawfUl Acts against the Safety of Civil
Aviation, which related to the struggle against acts of terrorism at international
airports, as well as the proposal to draft a convention, within the framework of
IMO, on the suppression of unlawful acts against the safety of maritime
transportation.

23. The strengthening of the regime of the existing agreements, by mean9 of the
accession of other Statea to those agreements, would make the struggle against
international terrorism n~re effective. It was important that those agreements
should be strictly observed by the parties to them, since Bome States had on
occasion treated in a benevolent manner terrorists seeking refuge in their
territories, especially when such terrorists alleged that their acts were
politically motivated.

24. His delegation regarded the elimination of int.,cnational terrorism as an
inseparable part of a comprehensive system of internat!onal peace and security. It
was ready to co-operate with the deleYdtions or other Stut~s and to examine
carefully all proposals submitted during the discussion on the item.

25. Mr. NETANYAHU (Israel) said that th~ proposal made by the Syrian Arab RepUblic
to convene an international conference under the auspices of the United Nations, to
define terrorism and to distinguish it from national liberation struggles, was
aimed at legitimizing terrorism by calling it "national liberation". To understand
the purpose of that proposal, it was necessary to consider several recent terrorist
attacks. On 24 October 1986, a court in the United Kingdom h~d found a Syrian
intelligence agent guilty ef planting a bomb in his girlfriend's suitcase. The
Government of that country had broken off diplomatic relations with Syria that very
day. On 27 November 1986, a court in the Federal Republic of Germany had found a
nllmber of Syrian diplomats guilty of carrying out an att~ck in West Berlin and the
Government had expelled five Syrian diplomats. Those ~ere not the first instance~

in which diplomats from Middle Eastern r~gimes had been CAught performing acts of
terrorism. The Governments of several Aftican and Arab countries, such as Tunisia
and Egypt, had severed relations with Libya after disco~e~ing Libyan terrorist
network~ on their respective territories. More recently, the United Kingdom had
broken off diplomatic relations with Libya after gunmen in the Libyan People's
Bureau in Lon~~n had opened fire on a peaceful demonstration outside. On
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25 April 1986, Spain had expelled 11 Libyan diplomats who had been supporting
t~rrorist ~,cups in that country while, on 17 July 1987, France had expelled a
number of Iranian diplomats for complicity in acts of terrorism carried out in
Paris and had severed its diplomatic relations with Irall.

26. Those were just a few examples of the activiti~s of Syria, Libya, Ir~n and
other countries. Havinq destroyed Lebanese independence in the 1970s, Syria had
established in Lebanon a Palestine Lib~ration Organization (PLO) state-with! o-a
state, which had trained terrorist groups from over 20 countries. Although many
Governments had been perfectly well aware of all that, they had preferred not to
challenge publicly the denials made by the terrorist States. Accordingly, the
latter had continued their activities, becoming so careless that some of their
operatives had been caught and brought to trial, thus revealing the direct
connection between most terrorist crimes and the top echelons of Syria, Libya and
Iran. For the first time, those countries had been exposed and subjected to
diplomatic, economic and military sanctions. Faced with iBolation from the
internatiollal c..,mmunity, they had endeavoured to find a new solution and had found
one In the idea of an international conferenC':e, as proposed by Syria. In the past
they had denied having perpetrated those crimes, now that they had been exposed,
they were saying that those crimes were not really crimes at all.

27. Rp-tional people knew what terrorism was. It was not the accidental killing of
civilians that accompanied any war, nor was it guerrilla warfare in which irregular
forces focused on military targets. Terrorism was a deliberate and systematic
attack on civilians. Terrorists focused on the innocent precisely because tlley
were innocent, hecause their goal was to frighten people into submission. The
Syrian proposal was an attempt to justify terrorism by concealing it beneath the
mantle of national liberation. That was a ta~tic which confused the means with the
end. Terrorism wa2 a means, national liberation an end. No end justified the
delib~rate murder of babies. The Syrian proposal would have people believe that
massacring passengers at an airport or planting a bomb in a discotheque in the name
ef "national liheration" was not the Bame thing as terrorism. In short. terrorism
was a criminal means which had no justi~ication.

28. That princip11! was embodif!d in General Assembly resolution 40/6), with which
practically all the previous sp~akers had been i~ agreement. It was appirent below
the surface, however, that some speakers were attempting ~0 justify terr.orism.
They were saying that oppression was the cause of terrorism and that terrorists
acted oat of desper.ation if. opposition to a regime which left them with 110 other
choice. AccorGingly, if oppression were eliminated, terrorism would be eliminated
too. That was a very appealing proposition, but one that was completely false. If
it were true, there would be more terrorism where oppression prevailed.
Nevertheless, during the Nazi occupation of Europe, undoubtedly the greatest
example of oppression in the annals of mankind, none of the resiatance movements,
in France, for instance .. had resortetl to terrorism. The same applied at present to
those living under totalitarian regimes and fighting to defend human rights. Thus,
in the same way that more oppression did not automatically mean more terrorism,
freedom from oppression ~id not mean that there was no terrorism at all. The
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liberal democracies had borne the brunt of international terrorist attacks.
Oppression had not been responsible for the emergence of the Red Brigades !n Italy,
the Baader-Meinhoff gang in the Federal Republic of Germany or the Red Army in
Japan. ~he goal of terrorists was not to promote delnocracy, but to destroy it.

29. That could be seen readily in the case of the Palestine Liberation
Organization and in Arab terrorism in general. PLO had been f~~nded in 1964, three
years before any Israeli soldier had set foot on the "occupied territories". ArA~

terrorism had existed before there had been a single Arab refuge~ in the Middle
East and long before the Jewish State had been established. Like any other form of
terrorism, Arab terrorism was not an "inevitable" result, but a conscious and evil
choi.ce. As one observer had pointed out, terrorism in the Middle East was an
endemic feature of local politics, most of it being directed at neither Israel nor
the West, hut at fellow Arabs or Muslims. Its goal, like that of any other form of
terrorism, ~as not national liberation nor the d~fence of human rights. When
terrorists came to power, they brought oppression, not freedom. PLO, for example,
openly dp.c1ared in its Charter that it intended to de~troy the ~tate of Israel and
its people. The reign of terror, pillage and rape it had imposed for 10 years on
the A~abs of southern Lebanon was just one example of the oppression it would
impose on any territory that came under its domination.

30. The most lawless States of modern times used terrorism as an i~strument of
state policy because, lacking true legitimacy, they had to resort to terr0rist
means to subjugate their own peoples and to intimidate th~ir enemies. Without the
weapolI of terrorism, regimes such a~ those of Syria, Libya and Iran could not
exist. Their aim, in proposing the conference, was to retain that weapon. Those
who were genuinely fighting for fr~~1om should resist any association with
terrorists and should publicly proclaim that they would never resort to the
indiscriminate killing of innocent people. If they did not do so, they would never
be regarded as genuine freedom fiqhters and would become indistinguishable from
terrorists.

31. Referring to the proposed confer~nce and to its chief proponents, he said that
they had had plenty of ex~~rience of such conferences. The first had been convened
by George Habash in Lebanon in 1972 to co-ordinate the activities of PLO with those
of other international terrorists. More recently, those conferences had been
conducted at the highest political level. At three successive conferences in
1986 - on 4 February in Tripoli, on 13 April in T~heran and on 23 August in
Damascus - Libya, Syria and Iran had agreed to a division at labour. Syria would
sponsor Jibril, Habash, Hawatmeh and the Abu Musa faction of PLO, Libya and Syria
would assume joint responsibility for Abu Nidal and Iran would oversee the
fundamentalist groups. The results of those conferences included the West Berlin
bomb attack, the two unsuccessful attempts to blow up airliners in London and
Madrid and the massacres in Karachi and Istanbul. Those were not conferences about
terrorism, but conferences held by terrorists to co-ordinate their activities. The
same would apply to the international conference proposp.d by Syria. It would be a
pity if that were to happen at that stage in the histor~ of the United Nations,
when its prestige was slowly beginning to rise again and when it had taken some
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posiHve steps against international terrorism. To permit syria, Libya a~d Iran to
define terrorism was to invite the fox to guard the chicken coop.

32. Mr. VINOGRADOV (Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic) said that his country
shared the alarm of the world community about international terrorism, and had
expressed its position in documents A/38/355 and A/40/445/Add.2 and Corr.l. The
Byelorussian SSR unreservedly condemned all terrorist activities, no matter who the
perpetrators were or what their motives might be. International terrorism had
become an acute probl(,m of modern times. It impeded the normal de"elopment 01'
intp.rnational relations and entailed the deaths of innocent people. All parties
concerned should therefore adopt effective measures to combat terrorism, and to
that end the political "'ill of all States t·'1S indispensable.

33. International measures should be accompanied by the adoption of appropriate
national measures. In order to contribute to the elimination of international
terrorifim, the Byelorussian SSR had acceded, on 1 July 1987, to the 1979
Internation~l Convention against the Taking of Hostages. Further~ore, it was a
party to the 1970 Conve~tion for the Suppression of Unlawful Seizure of Aircraft,
the 1971 Convention for the Suppression ot Unlawful Acts against the Safety of
Civil Aviation, and the 1973 Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of Crimes
against Internationally Protected PerEons, including Diplomatic Agents.

3~. His delegation believed that, although terrorism was a terrible evil, the
methods used to combat it must be in strict conformity with the principles and
rules of in~ernational law. Any military, political or other acts aimed at
exerting pressure on sovereign S~ates which were undertaken under the pretext of
combat:ng terrorism and which involved interference in their internal affai~s, we~e

inadmissible. International terrorism must be clearly distinguished from the
struggle of peoples for national liberation.

35. In the view of the Byelorussian SSF, it was imperative to enhance the
effectiveness of the United Nations in gaining co-operation to combat international
terrorism. The Organization's capabilities in that area had so far been used very
inadequately. Therefore, his delegation supported the idea that the Ad Hoc
Committee on International Terrorism should resume its work and that the General
Assembly should consider that issue every year. His delegation also believed that
it would be useful to set up, under the auspices of the United Nations, a tribunal
to investigate acts of international terrorism.

36. ~11 States should comply strictly with the provisions of the international
legal instruments on combating international terrorism. Basic principles for
co-operation among States should be worked out in the Unit~d Nations, consolidating
the main provislons contained in the letter of seven soci~list countries
(1\142/416). Such a document could include the unconditional condemnation of
internatioral terrorism in all ita forms. It could also contain provisions stating
that any methods of combating international terrorism must be in strict conformity
with the universally recognized pri~cip1es and rules of international law, and
stressing the recognition of the ri~ht of all countries to choose freely the form
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of their development and the legitimacy of the struggle waged by national
liberation movements. Major elements of such a document could include the
renunciation of the threat or use of force in international relations, the peaceful
settlement of disputes, and co-operation among States in exchanging information on
the prevention and suppression of acts of international terrorism.

37. In addition to co-operation among States to combat international terrorism at
the international, regional and bilateral levels, steps could be taken to define
the notion of terrorism. The Byelorussian SSR supported the proposal submitted by
the Syrian Arab Republic on the convening of an international conference to define
terrorism and to distinguish it from the struggle of peoples for national
liberation. It was also in favour of drawing up new and important agreements
within the framework of the International Civil Aviation Organization and the
International Maritime Organization.

3B. Mr. RICALDONI (Uruguay) said that his delegation condemned all forms of
terrorism, no matter what its scope or importance, international or domestic.
There was an inseparable link between terrorist practices, and threats to and
violations of peace and solidarity. There was also an inseparable link between
such practices and some of the difficulties involved in providing full guarantees
of democracy. In the Sixth Committee, there was a clear consensus on the need to
strengthen measures to ensu,e the fulfilment of international legal rules relating
to the prevention and punishment of terrorism.

39. In the first place, it was of fundamental importance to make a clear
distinction between measures aimed at preventing terrorist acts, and the analysis
of the causes which could inspire such acts. Unless such a distinction was made,
there would always be the risk of resorting to the analysis of the causes of a
specific act of violence in order to decide whether or not it was of a terrorist
nature. Such a procedure would render international conventions and national
legislation ineffective.

40. Secondly, there were no reasons which could justify terrorist acts. As the
General Assembly had stated in its resolution 40/61, all acts, methods and
practices of terrorism were criminal wherever and by whomever committed. In its
resolution of 9 December 1985, the General Assembly of the Organization of American
Statas, had d£clared its support for the United Nations General Assembly's
oonsideration of the item dealing with international terrorism. In 1985, the
Security Council had adopted its resolution 579 (1985) on acts of hostage-taking
and abduction; that hae been the first resolution on terrorism adopted by the
United Nations.

41. Thirdly, what distingUished a terrorist act from a non-terrorist act were the
methods used, not che reasons or motives which inspired such an act. Specific
actions should be considered to be terrorist acts, irrespective of the nature or
characteristics of the person who carried them out and regardless of that person's
ideological, political or social motives. His delegation doubted that the
consideration of the problem of terrorism through the analysis of its underlying
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causes would yield effective results. Such causes always existed but, although
misery, frustration, grievance or despair sometimes explained why people resorted
to terrorism and violence, that kind of explanation should not lead to the legal or
moral justification of such acts.

42. Fourthly, the Organization should endeavour to attain the objectives mentioned
in General Assembly resolution 40/61, especially those concerning the ratification
of regional and international conventions relating to various aspects of
international terrorism, the harmonization of domestic legislation with such
conventions and the fulfilment by all Governments of their obligations under
international law. The United Nations should continue to perfect the existing
international legal framework by proposing new treaties to fill existing gaps.

43. Fifthly, his delegation commended the document submitted by the Syrian Arab
Republic on the convening of an international conference to define terrorism and to
distinguish it from the struggle of peoples for national liberation, draft
resolution A/C.6/42/L.2 submitted by the Federal Republic of Germany and other
countries, and document A/42/416, containing various comments on the subject,
submitted by Bulgaria and other States.

44. The Government of Uruguay was prepared to support efforts to ehance the
effectiveness of existing conventions, and wished to emphasize the need for
appropriate procedures to ensure that the Organization did not devote time and
resources to tasks not directly related to the prevention and punishment of
terrorism. All terrorist practices must be unconditionally condemned, whatever the
nature or motives of the persons who engaged in such practices. Any definition of
terrorism should be based on the nature of the acts committed and not on its
causes.

45. Mr. ABADA (Algeria) said that the Sixth COmmittee should continue its
consideration of the item on international terrorism in a calm atmosphere, free of
passion and controversy. It should adopt the thorough and detailed approach
necessary for any issue of importance to the international community, and required
in the consideration of the phenomenon in all its aspects. The United Nations had
made clear progress in adopting and implementing international legal instruments
aimed at combating certain forms of violence. General Assembly resolution"40/6l
was the latest example of the international dommunity's efforts to prevent and
eliminate the phenomenon of international terrorism in all its forms. Algeria
associated itself with that condemnation of terrorism and constantly denounced
violence for the sake of violence, which nothing could justify. Algeria shared the
apprehensions of all States about the spread of violence in international
relations, whether such violence had its origin in States or individuals.

46. However, the existence of adequate legal means for suppressing terrorism had
not led to the total elimination of that ill-defined phenomenon. An important gap
remained since no measures had been taken to condemn terrorism as practised by
certain States and entities in a form which posed a real threat to international
peace and security.
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47. Tt waR necessary to avoin any form by condemnation ~:hich inctm1en acta of
resistance by national liberation movements and the struggle of peoples againnt
colonialism, racism and foreign domination and occupation. Common criminal
terrorism alld the even more heinous form of Lerrorism - State terrorism - must be
condemned onve again. At the same time, there should be no confusion between bUnd
and corrupt. terrorism and the acts of resistance and liberating violence resorted
to by national liberation movements. Any efforts to Rolve the problem of terrorism
through the analysis of its final consequences and manifestations, and which failen
to consider the root of the evil and to find a solution to the !olit\iatlona which
gave rise to it, slIffered fronl a fundament"'l defect.

48. The proponal to convene an intprnational conference, under the auspices of the
United Nations, to define terrl)rism and to differentiate it from the national
liberation struggle was in keeping with the desire to establish clearly the
invalidity of any improper use of the word "terrorism" to cover the noble sphere of
national resistance to colonial and racial SUbjugatIon and to foreign domination
and occupation. The definition of international terrorism was indispens,.ble for a
complete and rational 9tudy of the phenomenon. Without such a definition, the
study of international terrorism would continue to be impeded to a considerable
degree by strong emotions. A serious dialogue on international terrorism could be
held only if efforts to define that phenomenon were based on the situations in
which it arose. That was not an attempt to defend extreme positions but to
denounce a fJrm of violence whose principal victims continued to be the peol les of
the third world. In order to create the necessary conditions to facilitate the
task of delining international terrorism, the first step to take was to reactivate
the Ad Hoc Committee on International Terrorism.

49. As part of its reaction to specific forms of violence, the international
community bad begun oy adopting a series of international legal instrumentsl Lt was
now necessary to proceed to a joint study aimed at prevent.ing terrorism, through an
understa~ding of its underlying causes, and identifying appropriate solutions.

50. Mr. CULLEN (Argentina) said that, two years previou3ly, when the item had last
been considered, his delegation had observed that the time had come to take
cognizance of the importance of the struggle against international terrorism, and
had recalled that, 50 years earlier, the League ot Nations had bequ~ work on a
co~vention on the prevention and punishment of acts of political terrorism. The
telrorist acts ",hich had taken place in 1985 had pro,lOked an emphatic reaction on
the part of tnp Secretary-General and the Security CouncIl, which h~d condemned
terrorism in all its forms, wherever and by whomever it was committed. The work of
the Sixth Committee had resulted in the submisaion of a resolution wl.~ch had
received unanimous support, in which all acts, methods and practices of terrorism
were unequIvocally condemned ae criminal. The importance of G~neral Assembly
resolution 40/61 lay in the unanimous recognition of intetnational terrorism as a
criminal activity which must be prevented and combated. The general consensus must
be translated into effective individual and joint action in an atmosphere of
international co-operation ill the eliminatation of the underlying causes of
terrorism and the puniRhment of 1;".S perpetratora.
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51. More State:.! Inunt bllCOlne parties to the international instruments on
terroriBm. I\rqent:in.\ hact acceded to or ratified the main conventions on that
subject, "n wan lnctictltect In l:he anne" to the Secretary-General's report, anct
worked in favour of closer bilateral and multilateral co-operation in that arel'l.
In its resolution of 9 !lecomber 1985, the General Assembly of the Organization of
American Statf!il hFld ul\equhocally condemned terrorist. methods and practices and had
e>lpressed its :luppo,1 fer Lhe W:J.y in which the item dealing with terrorism had t)een
considered In thf' Unicpd Nf.l.tions.

52. Accordlnq to BI"If"ral delegations, the deadlock in the Ad Hoc Committee on
International 'J'errorism hact been caused by efforts to define terrorism. The UnltAd
Nations had recoqnized the legitimate nature of the struggle of Nltional liberation
movements. In It.n reAolution 40/61, the General Assembly had reaffirmed the
inalienable right to self-determination and independence of all peoples and the
legitimacy of th~ir Rtrugqlf', in particular the struggle of national liberation
movements. rn its resolllti,)n 41/71, the 1\ssembly had called upon States to accord
to the delegations of the national libe: I\tion movements recognized by th~

Organization of African (lnity and/or by the League of Arab states, and accorded
observer stat.uB by internl'ltional organizations, the facilities, privileges and
immunities necesndry for the performance of their functions in accordance with the
provisionn of tl,,· Vienna Convention on tho! Representation of States in Their
Relations with Illterndtional Organizations of a Univ~rsal Character. Argentina had
been one of the f1.rst countries to sign and ratify that Convention.

53. The General Asnembly would certainly adopt the draft Declaration on the
Enhancement of the Effecti veness of the Pt '.nciple of Refraining from the Threat or
Use of I"o[ee in International Relations. At the end of the draft Declaration, it
was clearly stipulated that nothing in it could prejudice th~ right to
~elf-det~cmination, freedom and independence of peoples deprived of that right hv
force. Instruments like the ones referred to were clear evidence of a definite
different.lation between a national liberation movement which was engaged in a
legitimate struggle and international terrorism. As had been pointed out, som..
States deliberately created confusior between the struggle of liberation movements
and terrorism. 'I'hp di fferenc€ was evident, and Argentina did not believe that
those States w~ich had reservations or misgivings about the matter could resolve
them through an international conferenc convened to define terrorism and
cHfferentiate it frolll the nt, IIgqle of peoples for national liberation.

54. The basic question was whether there were real possibilities that a conference
on terrorism would achieve positive results. Unfortunately, thl!lt did not ar,pear to
be the case. 'l'he purpmw of convening such ..1 conf"rence, in the '/iew of many
delesations, was to deal with the mest controversial issue. A solution could not
possibly be toun-l unless the essential bases for seek~ng agreement were laid down,
through particJpat.ion in a collective endeavour. In that case, Argentir.::. would
support the convening of thp conference. In any event, the International Law
Commissi on was consi<1eri rJq the i nelusion of terrorism in its draft rode of Offences
a~ai~at the Peace and Security of Mankind, and efforts should not be duplicated in
other, more politi c!;,:.~d npheres.
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55. Mr. SHlHABI (Saudi Arabia) stressed the absolute need to distinguish between
the immoral phenomenon of terrorism and the ~irtue of armed struggle for nationdl
liberation, which the real terrorists - the perpetrators of bloody, political,
p.conomic and intellectual terrorism - tried to distort. The basic moral and legal
rules for international relations as laid down in the Charter of the United
Nations, which were recognized and accepted by all Member States, should provide a
guiding light by which to separate criminal terrorism, which was rejected on
religious, moral and legal grounds and as a means of action, from the acts of
national liberation, which were based on the principl@ of sacrifice in the face of
foreign oppression when peoplep were refused their r~ghts as stipulated by
religion, morality and law. Thete must be an international effort to delineate the
concept of terrorism, which endangered the international community as whole, served
the cause of evil and threatened the values of society, stability and security, and
to define national liberation movements, which were based essentially on ft people's
demand for freedom from a col'1nial regime, to which end people sacrificed their
lives in total disregard for personal gai~ or selfish objectives.

56. It was also necessary to distinguish those acts which were carried out in the
name of llberation but which 4ere in fact an obstacle to liberation and freedom.
In that connection, it was important not to forget what was known as State
terrorism, where a political entity which occupied the land of another State
committed acts of terrorism in the land under its control and in territnries that
fell under the sovereignty of other States. Examples of State terrorism included
Israeli terrorism, committed by the Zionist authorities inside and outside
Palestine, and the terrorist activities of the Pretoria regime inside an~ outside
South Africa.

57. His delegation deplored the fact that some news media had gi··~n terrorism a
religious or nationalistic connotation, labelling it as Islamic terrorlsm or Arab
terrorism. Terrorism could emanate from any comMunity, but Islam was free of it,
and Arabism had been and still was a source of ethics. The Fifth Islamic Summit,
held in Kuwait, had condemned international ·terrorism in all its forms and had
supported the effort to convene an i.nternational conf~rence under the auspices of
the Unit&d Nations to define terrorism. Islam was the religion of the rights of
man as ordained by the Almighty Creator, and thos~ rights were being violated by
terrorism and terrorists. The misbehaviour of some Muslims, Christians or Jews
f;hou1d not be generalized to accuse those peoples as a whole (or the deviation of a
few.

58. According to document S/16520 of 11 May 1984, the violations, crimes and acts
of terror committed by tha Zionist authorities in the period froffi 1948 to 1967
totalled more than 21,000. Such terrorism was a cancer which might spread if it
wa3 not treated in the same way as cancer itself. It was no secret that the
Pretoria regime was taking the same path under the tutelage of those teachers. If
the proposed conference did not endeavour to close that path, it would remain open
for other regimes to which the Isra~li authorities would sell their evil expertise
in the hope that they would achieve thp.ir selfish objectives as quickly as
possible. The sale of terrorist expertise was an evil which was also practised by
others in the present era.
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59. Admittedly, the convening of the proposed international conference would not
put an end to terrorism overnight, and conflicting points of view would emerge in
the discussion of the sUbjectJ but it would also serve to reveal the obstacles that
had caused the failure of all the measures taken thus far to put an end to
terrorism. Undoubtedly, those measures had helped to limit the increase of
terrorism, and even to reduce it in certain respects, but they had also involved
the use of misleading descriptions aimed at linking terrorism with legitimate
national liberation movements, to the detriment of the latter. It waS therefore
surprising to note the opposition to the convening of a conference where technical,
legal, political and security experts would participate in formulating procedures
and programmes and in defining concepts and responsibilities, with a view to
arriving at common ground for an agreement. There was no doubt that that would
constitute a basic and important step towards securing the means which would first
weaken terrorism and subsequently put an end to it through an intensive
international effort with defined objectives and means accepted by the civilized
world. An objective study of the opinions expressed in the Sixth Committee would
perhaps be of help to all States in reassessing their stand with a view to taking a
positive direction.

60. Saudi Arabia supported the convening, under the auspices of the United
Nations, of an international conference to define terrorism and differentiate it
from the struggle of peoples for national liberation, as a scientific, practical
and constructive endeavour.

61. Mr. DA COSTA (Angola) said that his country attached great importance to
General Assembly resolution 40/61 which was an important step in strengthening
co-operation among States in combating international terrorism. It was obvious
that such co-operation must take place in a constructive atmosphere, on the basis
of respect for the generally accepted principles and norms of contemporary
international law and in compliance with the Charter of the United Nations.

62. Angola strongly condemned the illegal actions of certain States which, on the
pretext of combating terrorism, violated the sovereignty of other States and
exerted military, political and economic pressure on them. It also objected to any
attempt to equate terrorist activities with the struggle of peoples for their
national, economic and social liberation. The right of peoples to struggle against
colonialism, racism, apartheid and other forms of colonial supremacy derived from
the purposes and principles of the Charter of the United Nations and the
Declaration on Principles of International Law concerning Friendly Relations and
Co-operation among States in accordance with the Charter of the United Nations, and
from var~ous instruments on international humanitarian law. Oppressive regimes
which pursued policies of colonialism, occupation, coercion and domination tried to
portray national liberation struggles against such oppression and denial of basic
human rights as terrorism. In his delegation'S view, the policy of oppression
directed by a certain regime against its people, whom it subjugated and endeavoured
to annihilate, was a more pernicious form of terrorism than acts o~ individual
violence against that regime.
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63. Most of the terrorist acts in the world, especially in the so-called third
world, did not emanate from national liberation movements but were the work of
extremist groups that festered within states, irrespective of their form of
government. It was the countries that practised State terrorism that were trying
to promote narrow definitions of terrorism to suit themselves and to block attempts
by oppressed peoples to regain their fundamental rights. In the Middle East, the
expansionist Zioni:lt regime in Israel provided an example of State terrorisll.
through its massacres of innocent civilians, its aggression against its neighbours,
its occupation of Arab and Palestinian lands and its terrorization of Arab and
Palestinian people in the occupied areas. In Latin Americ~, acts of terrorism were
being committed again~t the people of Nicaragua. In South Africa, the persistent
ref~sal of the racist minority Government in Pretoria to dismantle apartheid and
carry out fu damental reforms for the majority black population had led to growing
frustration that was increasingly expressed in violent ways. ViOlence was also
justified in Namibia, which was illegally occupied by the racist Pretoria regime.
In violation of the principles of international law and the rel. vant provisions of
the United Nations Charter, the Fascist Pretoria regime was committing acts of
terroriem against the peoples of southern Africa, namely, those of Angola,
Botswana, Lesotho, Mozambique, Zambia and Zimbab~·e.

64. Being a victim of terrorist activities, Angola was rp~dy to participate
actively in the intern•. tional communit·'s efforts to eradicate international
terrorism, and was prepared to co-operate closely in the consideration of any
proposals on that subject. His delegation was in favour of the Syrian proposal to
convene an international conference, under. United Nations auspices, to define
international terrorism.

65. Mr. ZAYANI (Bahrain) said that one of the problems of most concern to :he
international community was the acts of international terrorism causing the loss of
innocent lives and threatening inter-State ~elations. It had been widely
recognized that the underlying causes of international terrorism were colonialism,
racism and policies of aggression, occupation a'ld foreign domination. Bahrain, in
accordance with the aims and fundamental princi?les of its policy, was against all
acts of international terrorism.

66. His country attached the greatest importance to international efforts aimed <It
preventing terrorism and eradicating its underlying causes. Bahrain had therefore
supported the resolutions adopted by the General Assembly to that end since it had
first dealt with the SUbject in 19,2, for example, reSOlution 3034 (XXVII) and,
more recently, resolution 40/61, which had been adopted by consensus. In the
latte' resolution, the Genpral Assembly had reaffirmed the inalienable right to
self-determination and independence of all peoples under colonial and racist
regime~ and other forms of alien dominatio~, and had supported their struggle, in
particular the struggle of national liberation movements, in accordance with the
purpcqps and principles of t~e Charter.
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67. The united Nations, the specialized agencies a~d regional organizations had
tried to fight terrorism in all its forms. Studies had been carried out,
individual and collective measures had been taken, many regional and international
conventions had been adopted, and numerous international legal instruments had heen
drawn up to cover all categories of violence and terro~_am. TO date, however, the
United Nations and the international community had not made a se~ious effort to
combat and eradicate the underlying causes of terrorism. tn his country's opinion,
drafting inte.national treaties and agreements to fight terrorism was not enough
if the concept of terrorism was not defin~ ana the underlying causes of th~

phenomenon not tackled. His delegation believed that the desired resl\lts would be
achieved o.\ly if all Statas co-operated in the struggle against terrorism. For
that purpobe, the international community had to define the phenomenon of
international terrori.sm, namely, cd-minal acts of violence committ'!d by
individuals, by groups or by States, and avoid any confusion betw~en that
phenom~non and the legitimrte struggle of oppressed peoples again8; racism,
colonialism, foreign occupation and domination, which was aimed at recovering their
legitimate rights to freedom, equality, self-determination and ind~pendence as
recognized in the United Nations Charter and other international instruments.

68. B~hrain firmly rejected any attempt to mis,epresent the legitimate struggle of
oppressed peoples suffering under the yoke of colonialism or from foreign
occupation and domination. The General Assemb~y had adopted numerous resoluti~ns

reaffirming unequivocally the legitimacy of the struggle of oppressed peoples to
recover their rights to freedom and self-determination.

69. State terrorism was the Official policy practised by racist rogimes such as
that of South Africa, in its occupation of NamIbia, and that of Israel, in its
aggression against the Palestinian people and in its occupation of Lebanon, the
Gaza Str.p and the Golan Heights. The policy of aggression, assassination,
injustice and terrorism ~ractised by those ~wo States must be included in the
definition of terrorism.

70. His delegation considered it appropriate to convene an international
conference to counteract the accusations made against t'l, Palestinian people in
some Western media, casting doubt on the legitimacy of its liberation struggle and
tryl.ng to label the struggle a3 terrorist. rt was unusual to ask national
liberation movements to renounce their struggle while their land remained occupied,
and the States represented in the Sixth Committee, m&ny of which had suffered
similar circumstances, could not tolerate such a demand. The peoples of Palestine
and Namibia, for their part, could accept no alternative but the recovery of their
legitimate rights. It was necessary to draw a distinction between terrori~m and
the struggle of national liberation movements, as well as to define the concept of
terrorism itself. Such a definition would help to identify the underlyinq causes,
and would enable the international community to c~mbat them in the cause of
international peace and security.

71. The holding of a conference under United Nations auspices w~s important
because the Organization provided a suitable framework for effectiv£i action by the
international community in order for suitable solutions to be found. His
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delegation reiterated its belief that a return to th~ spirit of the United Nations
Charter was the only viable option. To forget the comnitment of States to
implement the Organization's resolutions and observe its principles would not be
just.

12. He trusted that the convening of a conference w0uld be dictated by a
determination to combat terrorism, but not at the expense of the peoples suffering
colonial occupation and racism. If the necessary political will were shown, the
Committee would be able to recommend that the Ger.er~l Assemb~y should convene the
conference, which would represent a serious attempt ~o resolve the legal aspects of
terrorism by identifying ii s causes and helping peoples struggling for liheration.
To achieve that, a concerted effort by the internation~l community was essential.

13. Mr. WIRYONO (Indonesia) said that, for over a decade, the international
community had witnessed increasingly frequent acts of international terr0rism,
which had grown ~o alarming proportions in many parts of the world. The broad
ramification~ of the problem had led the United Natlo~s to deal with it, and at the
fortieth pession of the General Assembly, resolution 40/61 had been adopted by
consensus. That resolution contain(!d some essenti~l elements for concerted
international action against terrorism. However, thA. ne~ for a broader framework
to deal with its underlying causes had become in,:re~singly evident.

14. Indonesia had consistently condemned all acts of terrorism, whether committed
by individuals, by groups or by States. Nothing co~11 justify such abhor rant
practices, which should not be allowed to become part of the international order,
because that would impair the fundamental norms of relations among States and
undermine the rules of law that w~re so essential f~r the maintenance of
international peace and security. Indonesia believed that the menace could be
dealt with effectively only through concerted action.

15. The international comnunity had already' adopted practical and legal meaSULes
to combat certain acts of terrorism. They included th~ Hague ConventiOn for the
Suppression of Unlawful Seizure of Aircraft, the Montreal Convention for the
Suppression of Unlawful Acts against the Safety of Civil Aviation and the Tokyo
Convention on Offences and Certain Other Acta Committed on Board Aircraft, all of
which his country had rafified. The New York International Convention against the
Taking of Hostages was also under serious consideration by his Government. ~he

work on the draft additional protocol to the Montreal Convention for the
Suppression on Unlawful Acts against the Safety of CivIL Aviation must also be
continued. As a member of ICAO's Legal Committee his delegation was co-operatiilCJ
fUlly in that work and it expected that the document would he adopted at the
diplomatic conference to be held in r.ontreal early in 1988. His delegation dr~~

the Committee's attention to the joint declaration iS6ued by ASEAN and the BEe
following their sixth ministerial meeting in Jakarta in 19R6, in which they agreed
to combat terrorism, resist the dema~ds of terrorists and co-operate closely in
that fteld. Ultimately, those international instrUJ'lentB would only be effective if
all States adhered to them and scrupulou9ly fulfille~ their obligations.

/ ...



A/C.6/42/SR.33
English
Page 19

(Mr. Wiryono, Indonesia)

76. However, his delegation thought that there had been deliberate distortion of
the term "terrorism". The legitimate struggle of peoples IInof'r colonial or racist
domination and occupation, and in particular the struggle of the peoples of
i'dlestine, Namibia and South Africa for self-determination and independence, COL d
not be equated with terrorism. The violence unleashed by \h(> persistent denial of
basic human rights could only be resolved by addressing its underlying causes.
Efforts must be intensified to achieve a just and comprehensive settlement of the
conflicts in the Middle East and southern Africa. Any solution to the problems
posed by terrorism shoulo deal simultaneously with the preventive aspects envisaged
in th~ conventions and with the core of the Middle East problem and the elimination
of apartheid. It would be a grave error to consider the adoption of measures
without ~cco~ding equal importance to the desperate conditions that gave rise to
terrorism. Indonesia would support any measure that would facilitate effective
action to defend the norms and principles of international law and civilized
behaviour.

77. His delegation thought that s€rious consideration should be given to the
proposal for an international conference to achieve an under~tanding and a clear
defin:tion of terrorism. Any such endeavour should be guided by the Charter and
the relevant ~ecisions of the General Assembly, the Movement of Non-Aligned
Countries, the Organization of the Islamic Conference and the Organization of
African I~nity. The ~onference would thus be able to devise comprehensive and
effective measures to strengthen the capacity of nations for concerted action.

78. Mr. WEMBOU (Cameroon) said that international terrorism must be fought,
regardless of its forms, perpetrators or motives. His delegation therefore
attached great importance to General hssembly resolution 40/61, which stressed the
need to adopt vigorous international measures in that area. It also thought that a
larger number of states should ad: ,ere to the vat ious international agreements on
the struggle against that terrible scourge and it hoped that new agreements would
be drafted to the same €nd. The united Nations could play a decisive role in that
work.

79. If international action against terrorism was to be effective, it was
necessary to determine the causes of terrorism without forgetting that it was
connected with the iailure to observe the principle of non-use of force in
international relations, and that permanent disputes between States, national
egotisms, foreign domi.nation and occupation and pressu~es of all kinds, as well as
acts of aggre~sion and racial discrimination, were important elements in any effort
to determine the causes of international terrori9m.

80. His delegation thought that the definition of the concept of terrorism must
take into account the great differences of opinion on the topic. Depending on the
viewpoint taken, the same persons were described as terrorists or as victims of
oppression fighting for their freedom. Some people expressed great indignation at
certain acts which took innocent lives, especially the lives of their fellow
citizens, but they did not offer the game condemnation when rdcint South Africa
used State terrorism on a massive scale and murdered thousands of innocent people.
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Moroover, it was difficult to reach agreement not only on the definition of
terrorism but also on its causes. Accordingly. the proposal for an international
conference to define terrorism and distinguish it from the struggle of peoples for
natlonal liberation was acceptable in principle, bu' there were legal and po'itical
difficulties. Such an international conference must not be an end in itself, but
rather a means to an end, and if it was to be effective, there would have to be
agreement on its convening and on the topics to be considered. His delegation
believed that those conditions were not met at present and that further
consultations should therefore be held before any decision was taken.

81. Perhaps tht! best means of dealil.g with the problem of terrorism would be to
take a purely juridical approach, starting from the many general principles of law
which defined the limits of what was permitted and what was prohibited to persons
and States in international society. Those principles included the rejection of
war and acts of aggression, except in the cases envisaged in Chapter VII of the
Charter and cases involving legitimate defence, the equal sovereignty of States and
the right of people~ to self-determination, the duty of co-operation among all
States, the non-use of force or the threat of force in international relations,
etc.

82. His delegation thought that the international community 3hould continue its
efforts to combat terrorism. It therefore supported the idea that the General
Assembly should consider the issue at every session and that the Ad Hoc Committee
on International Terrorism should resume its work, with a view to determining the
causes of terrorism, its manifestations and its component pacts, and means to
secure effectlve international action. It hoped that the international co~nunity

would maintain the consensus achieved in the struggle against terrorism and would
endeavour to implement General Assembly resolution 40/61. His delegation would
make its modest contribution to that end.

83. Mr. KOLOMA (Mozambique) noted that, although the General Assembly had created
the Ad Hoc Committee on International Terrorism in 1972, 15 years later the
phenomenon of international terrori~m had aChieved alarming proportions. The
escalation of acts of terrorism in all its forms was a source of deep concern, for
it endangered innocent lives and was a threat to the fundamental freedoms and
dignity of human beings. His country unequivocally condemned as criminal all ~cts,

methods and practices of terrorism, no matter who l~eir perpetrators, and it
supported all lawfUl measures to prevent international terrorism and study its
underlying causes.

84. Mozambique welcomed the adoption in recent years of the Convention on the
Prevention and punishment of Crimes against Internationally Protected Persons,
including Diplomatic Agents, the International Convention against the Taking of
Hostages and the Convention for the Suppression of Unlawful Acts a~ainst the Safety
of Civil Aviation. It also welcomed the efforts made by the International Civil
Aviation Organization and the International Maritime Organization to adopt new
measures to combat international terrorism, and it looked forward with interest to
the outcome of the meetings on international terrorism to be held by those
organizations in February and November 1988 in Montreal and Rome, respectively.
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85. His delegation welcomed b, h the Fifth Islamic Summit Conference and the
report of the International Seminar on the Phenomenon of Terrorism in the
Contemporary World and its Impact on Individual Security, Political Stability and
International Peace, held in Geneva in June 1987 (A/42/564).

86. The key to the elimination of international terrorism lay in the removal of
its causes and ir. compliance with obligations deriving from the Charter of the
United Nations and with the principles and norms of international law. Mozambique
0pposed the use of military aggression against other States under the pretext of
combating terrorism and in violation of the principles of non-use of force in
international relations and the peaceful settlement of disputes.

87. His delegation attached great importance to General Assembly resolution 40/61,
paragraph 6. State terrorism represented a more serious threat to international
peace and security than acts of terrorism committed by individuals or groups of
people, and it was owing to that form of terrorism that the People's Republic of
Mozambique had never enjoyed peace since it had gained independence. Mozambique
had been a victim of acts of aggression c"lmitted by the racist regime of former
Southern Rhodesia and by the apartheid reglme of South Africa. In that connection,
he wished to draw attention to the note verbale dated 1 June 1987 from the
Permanent Representative of Mozambique to the united Nations addressed to the
Secretary-General (A/42/312).

88. In Ian Smith's Southern Rhodesia, the head of the Southern Rhodesian
intelligence service, Ken Flower, had set up a terrorist group that had opposed the
Mozambican people's liberation struggle and attempted to prevent them from
realizing their right to self-determination and independence. That terrorist
group, which had given itself the name "Mozambique National Resistance", had been
converted into an instrument of terror and destabilization for use against
Mozambique. After Zimbabwe had gained independence, in 1980, the terrorist group
in question had become an arm of the South African Army in the undeclared war
against Mozambique.

89. In certain circles in the international community persistent attempts were
being made to portray as acts of terrorism the activities of national liberation
movements, which were lawful under contemporary international law, particularly the
Charter of the United Nations, the Declaration on the Granting of Independence to
Colonial Countries and Peoples, adopted in 1970, and the Declaration on Principles
of International Law concerning Friendly Relations and Co-operation among States in
accordance with the Charter of tne United Nations.

90. Study of the underlying causes of international terrorism had not kept pace
with measures being taken to prevent it. The Ad Hoc Committee on International
Terrorism had so far submitted only one report on the issue (AI. '37), in 1979.
Effective measures to prevent international terrorism in all its forms and with a
view to its total elimination required a c~reful study so as to identify the
various forms and their underlying causes. While international terrorism was being
condemned an' legal instruments to deal with some of its forms were being prepared,
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international terrorism remained a phenomenon that was legally undefined. It was
urgent to define international terrorism, otherwise the concept would be used
subjectively, for the user's convenience. The study of international terrorism
'Mould provide the international community with a theoretical basis for establishing
an acceptable definition of the concept. Such a definition was possible, given the
necessary political will on the part of States, as demonstrated by the
establishment of the definition of aggression.

91. His Government wished to reaffirm its unequivocal condemnation of
international terrorism in all its forms, as well as Mozambique's support for all
lawful measures to prevent and eliminate it.

92. Mr. NYANMDOO (Mongolia) said that terrorism was a dangerous phenomenon whose
origin lay in misery, frustration, grievance and despair and that had recently
become a greater threat, since it was endangering the lives of thousands of
innocent people. Terrorism was an obstacle to normal relations between States and
a serious threat to international peace and security. All States should therefore
join together in an effort to prevent and put an end to all acts of international
terrorism.

93. Mongolia unreservedly condemned all forms of international terrorism, by
whomever committed and for whatever reason. Since close co-operation among all
States was called for if international terrorism was to be eradicated definitively,
his Government actively supported the efforts being made to achieve that goal. In
that connection, he wished to refer to the letter from the group of socialist
countries addressed to the Secretary-General (A/42/4l6), which was noteworthy
because it contained a proposal that greater use should be made of the
possibilities offered by the United Nations for combating international terrorism.
Mongolia believed, as other socialist countries did, that the United Nations
provided potentially effective machinery for .co-ordinating States' efforts in that
connection.

94. Furthermore, the methods adopted for combating international terrorism must be
entirely in keeping with the universally recognized principles of international
law. Mongolia strongly condemned attempts to use force with a view to destroying
national liberation movements and intervening in the internal affairs of other
States On the pretext of combating international terrorism •.

95. In order to bring about effective co-operation in the area in question,
effective measures must be adopted at the regional, bilateral and national levels.
Mongolia would welcome any constructive proposal with a view to preventing and
putting an end to international terrorism, including the proposal that a conference
should be convened, under United Nations auspices, in order to define international
terrorism. A clear definition of international terrorism as an offence would
demonstrate yet again the pointlessness of endeavours to equate terrorism with the
struggle of peoples for national liberation.
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96. Mongolia was willing to play an active role in international co-operation with
a view to combating international terrorism, since it believed that much remained
to be done before terrorism could be definitively eradicated. The task in question
required a major effort on the part of all the members of the international
community, with a view to establishing as soon as possible effective international
legal machinery to deal with all forms and manifestations of international
terrorism. In that connection, Mongolia believed that it was very important to
reactivate the P-d Hoc Committee on International Terrorism. Futhermore, the
international community now had at its disposal a wide enough range of ways of
combating international terrorism. There were conventions against terrorism in the
area of international civil aviation that provided examples of constructive
co-operation among States.

97. Mongolia had supported General Assembly resolution 40/61, which had been
adopted by consensus and had represented a step forward in the endeavour to combat
international terrorism. lihere paragraph 4 of the resolution was concerned,
Mongolia was considering the possibility of acceding to conventions concerning
various aspects of international terrorism.

98. Lastly, in view of the unending arms race, the growing complexity of nuclear
weapons and the in~~ease in highly explosive nuclear materials, there was a growing
risk that individuals or groups might illicitly acquire or steal such materials for
use for terrorist purposes or nuclear extortion. International co-operation must
therefore be strengthened with a view to combating that form of terrorism, which
was potentially so dangerous. The Minister for Foreign Affairs of Mongolia had
made the same point in his statement before the General Assembly. Mongolia trusted
that the Sixth Committee would pay due attention to the issue.

The meeting rose at 1.10 p.m.


